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 St. Tammany Fire Protection District No. 1

Board of Commissioners

Regular Meeting

Minutes

April 19, 2011
The meeting was called to order at 5:33 p.m.
The pledge of allegiance and prayer were given.
Roll Call: Chairman Kline and Commissioners Davis, Rich, Risley and Kingston were present.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES- 

Commissioner Davis made a motion to approve the minutes of the March 15, 2011 meeting. Commissioner Risley seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.
Commissioner Davis made a motion to suspend the rules and open the agenda. Commissioner Kingston seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.  

David Posner, an LWCC representative, presented the department with a dividend check in the amount of $55, 286.00. Chief Hess stated that over the past 3 years, we ranked in the top 10% relative to safety performance. 

OLD BUSINESS:
a) Review the DRAFT of the BOC Pre-Termination Hearing Protocols- Chief Hess presented protocols for termination hearings. He received comments back from Commissioner Risley. Upon approval of the protocols, Civil Service would be notified of the Board’s authority for termination hearings and the Board would provide the date for when this will be formally recognized. 
Mr. Waniewski stated that the Board should adopt the policy and procedure which would allow for the enforcement of the record keeping resolution adopted last month.
Commissioner Risley stated that under “G” of the protocols, it states that the Commissioners do not have subpoena power during the hearings and she inquired as to whether the attorney does, on their behalf. Chief Hess responded that it is his understanding that subpoena power lies within the Judicial System.
Commissioner Rich stated that he still feels that the Board should not be involved in this type of issue. Commissioner Davis stated that the Board didn’t want involvement to this extent; but this is the only way it can be done.
Commissioner Davis made a motion to accept the disciplinary termination protocols, with the deletion of item “7G”. Commissioner Kingston seconded the motion. 


       Citizen Fred McDonald inquired as to a public hearing/ discussion on this matter, before voting. He stated that while in attendance at last month’s meeting, he heard the reasons that Chief Hess gave on why not to do this. He, as a taxpayer, does not understand why the Board has taken these terminations over and stated that the Chief has not lost an appeal yet and he does not agree with the Board doing this.
The motion carried unanimously.
Commissioner Davis made a motion to adopt Resolution 2011-008, Relating to the Removal of Appointing Termination Authority from Fire Chief for Fire District #1. Commissioner Kingston seconded the motion.
 The motion carried with Commissioner Rich voting “nay”.

Commissioner Davis made a motion to approve Resolution 2011-009, Relating to the Re Appointment of the Appointing “Termination” Authority to Board of Commissioners for District No. 1. Commissioner Risley seconded the motion. The motion carried with Commissioner Rich voting “nay”.
NEW BUSINESS -
A)  Chief’s Report-
a)   Adopt 2010 Audit Compliance Questionnaire
Commissioner Davis made a motion to adopt the 2010 Audit Compliance Questionnaire. Commissioner Kingston seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.



(Due to the number of people in attendance for the Fire Prevention Re-organization discussion, it was decided that the other agenda items would be placed on hold, and the meeting would go forward with Item I).
b) LWCC Presentation- (above)
c) PIAL Presentation

d) Salary/ Benefits Compensation and Analysis- BOC Expectations

e) Millage Reassessment Protocols

f) Results of the Survey to Ascertain the Membership’s Position Regarding “Open Door” Meetings with BOC Members on a Quarterly Basis

g) $5,000.00 Budgeted Expense Notification Review

h) Assignments- BOC Concurrence

i) Fire Prevention Bureau Reorganization- speakers- Chief Hess stated that a couple of weeks ago   he was asked, by Commissioners Davis and Kingston, to meet at Starbucks. At that time, there was a discussion regarding the reorganization of the Fire Prevention Bureau, and the direction he was given was to confect a plan that would recognize two members on the day shift to be assigned as the Fire Prevention Bureau. He stated that consideration to the due-diligence process, Civil Service requirements, and stewardship of public funds may affect the benefits of such reorganization.

                                  Chief Hess stated that he contacted the other Commissioners regarding this, and they were not aware of the “model” that had been proposed, so he asked them what their thoughts may be. As a result, he had different pictures of what the “model” would look like. Initially, it was suggested that the model of the two person Fire Prevention Bureau be set that they work straight days; therefore demoting five employees, sending them back to Suppression in their previously recognized position. He further stated that without a “model” he feels he can’t go forward. He requested a consensus from the Board on what they wanted.






Chief Hess stated that his position is that he is at a loss to find a business motive to make changes to it. He stated that some of the Commissioners were predicating the need for change based on a document known as the McGrath report, which is approximately 7 years old.  Chief Hess further stated that the environment has changed drastically and if three employees were moved, there is a savings of only $39,400.00





     Chief Hess stated that our department can respond to a business and allow them to open, in a matter of 24 hours, or if the business in not compliant, a re-inspection can be done. This has a direct impact on the revenues in our Parish. He further stated that with regards to investigations, our bureau is immediately on scene, and it could take numerous hours for the State Fire Marshall to arrive for such investigations.






Chief Hess stated that at the time the McGrath report was confected, the Fire Prevention Bureau was not credited with PIAL points, however, today they are. When the millage was reduced, 70% of the taxpayers did not recognize much of a savings, because the businesses are the majority of our tax income. He went on, stating that the reason for the vibrancy and success for rebuilding, after Katrina, was the quick responses from our Fire Prevention Bureau. Chief Hess, in his leadership role, said that he could not, with a good conscience, try to justify re-organization of the Bureau.






Chairman Kline inquired about reducing the Fire Prevention Bureau from six to two employees, and the how the remaining four going back into Suppression, how the PIAL rating be affected. Chief Hess responded by saying that if the four guys went into Suppression, they would be responding with the engine company dispatched; whereas now, the Fire Prevention employees respond on each call (fire). As a result, we could lose some of the recognition we get for them responding to all calls, on a District wide basis. Furthermore, it would result in losing the investigation, public education and inspection hours for those four employees. Chief Kaufmann stated that the Inspector job duties do expand to include Suppression duties.






Commissioner Risley, for clarification purposes, understood the Chief to say that we get PIAL credit for investigations, as bonus points. Chief Hess stated that we are getting manpower points for the “Inspector” classification (based on a formula). Essentially, credit is given for the Inspector, as well as them being used as manpower. Commissioner Risley further inquired about employees, outside of Fire Prevention, being trained to do inspections. Chief Hess stated that there is a difference in being trained, and being certified. Chief of Fire Prevention Ricca stated that the State Fire Marshall has criteria in order to receive this certification.






Commissioner Risley inquired as to whether we get PIAL rating points for employees that are trained to do inspections. Chief Ricca stated that the PIAL points are set by the insurance and essentially, they can be set so high that we may never get the two points; however, this is projected to increase in years to come, due to the insurance company realizing the value of being proactive. He further stated that the Sate Fire Marshall’s Office will never conduct annual inspections, thus resulting in illegal fire modifications, and potentially causing firemen to get trapped and possibly perishing. He stated that all members of the Fire Prevention Bureau were once in Suppression, therefore taking this very seriously. With regards to public safety, Chief Ricca stated that it’s more than public safety; it’s also the safety of the employees.    







Commissioner Risley stated that we have seven Inspectors, and she inquired about any other departments, in the state or region, comparable in size or not, that have that many. State Fire Marshall Butch Browning stated that Baton Rouge, Shreveport and East Bank Consolidated do. Commissioner Davis asked if they worked on shifts or days. State Fire Marshall Browning stated he believes they are on days, and Chief Kaufmann stated that he believed that Baton Rouge has Investigators on 24 hours. Chief Hess stated that the other departments are not receiving manpower credit with PIAL and credits the creativity in the way we staff Fire Prevention.






Commissioner Davis asked if PIAL was giving us credit, for a four man crew, as a result of Fire Prevention. Chief Hess stated “no”, we get credit for every time they show up at a fire, as having two additional personnel at a fire. Commissioner Davis asked how many points would be given if we had four man crews. Chief Kaufmann stated that it would be a “wash”; we operate with minimum manning (28 per day) and the Inspectors are two additional people, each day.






Commissioner Risley inquired on the percentage of inspections that are done after hours and on weekends. Chief Ricca stated that he has a breakdown of more current numbers and has no problem looking for ways to be more efficient on the way to conduct business. He asked that the old report numbers not be used and stated that he can demonstrate that we have almost more than doubled in each aspect looked at. Commissioner Davis stated that the McGrath report may have “kicked” this off; but the PIAL rating is what is driving the Board to ask the questions. Chief Hess stated that this is his job, and he takes great umbrage to the fact that the Board feels compelled to be the people to change, or draw up, the public safety strategy. He went on the state that if the Board does not feel that he is capable, from a PIAL standpoint, he has never been told that. Commissioner Davis stated that the Board has the duty to represent the voters and those that have appointed them, and the PIAL rating, which affects homeowner’s insurance rates, is an area that should be looked at. Chief Hess stated that should the Board want the rating to be optimized, he would set the things he’s been trained on, educationally and professionally, into practice.






Chief Kaufmann stated that budget workshops have been held, and this topic has never been discussed with such urgency. Commissioner Risley stated that it was discussed and they did have questions. Chief Hess, in an attempt to clarify, stated that for the Board to develop part of a strategy, independent of the Administration to optimize the PIAL rating, he thinks the board should require of him to develop a plan that optimizes our ability to improve the rating; not develop a plan then have him implement it.






Commissioner Rich stated that he understood Chief Kaufmann to say that if the Bureau was reorganized, there would be a net loss in the PIAL rating. Chief Kaufmann stated that we would lose the services that are currently being conducted. Commissioner Rich said that combining the loss in services with no significant cost savings, as well as the demotions involved, he sees no compelling reason to reorganize the Bureau.






              (The floor opened for public comment)  





    Louise Mace (owner of The Purple Armadillo)- Ms. Mace, after having an horrific fire, stated that her business was lost, but do to the fine work that the firemen did, the buildings on both sides of hers were saved. With discussion about cutting Fire Prevention and insurance ratings, she stated that after Hurricane Katrina, when she moved to Tyler Drive, the Fire Marshall was Otis Ramke, and her plans had to be sent to Baton Rouge which took six to eight weeks to get build out approval. After learning that the plans were lost, Ms. Mace hand delivered her plans to him, on Military Rd., with a note explaining that she would appreciate him doing what he could, because she needed to get out of Olde Towne. After receiving a call back from him, asking her, “if she thought she was somebody special”, she explained that she just needed her build out approved. She stated that she lost three weeks on her sheetrock because she could not get approval on her basic plan. She called and talked to Chief Ricca and he immediately coordinated with the City to get approval. She stated that by removing the Inspectors, the economy will revert, instead of grow. She further complimented on how well they perform their jobs.






Wynn Williams- Ms. Williams stated that she was originally told that the Board wanted to re-structure Fire Prevention due to budgetary issues,  and tonight was more about PIAL. She stated that she listened to the City Council meeting and talked with Mayor Drennan and they are looking at budget cuts, due to sales tax reductions. She stated that if she were on the Board, she would want to work with the Fire Department, versus against it, in helping the business industry. Ms. Williams inquired into the Board’s motive- budget, PIAL rating, or to help the businesses in Slidell in order to recoup sales tax revenues?





     Attorney Louis Robein (Representative for the Slidell Firefighter’s Association)- Mr. Robein stated that the Association opposes any proposed reorganization. He went on to state that he assumed the Board realizes that this would result in the abolition of a class plan and there are Civil Service ramifications. Also, he stated that if there is a budgetary consideration, there is a guaranteed 2% longevity which cannot be taken away.






Butch Browning (State Fire Marshall)- Mr. Browning stated that he is at the meeting to support the Board, not regulate it. He is 100% for any efforts that enhance fire safety in Louisiana. He explained their model, stating that there has been a Fire Marshall’s Office for over 80 years, and approximately 40 years ago, after approximately 80 people died resulting in commercial fires, legislation passed where there is a Fire Official that oversees fire safety, fire prevention and investigations. Mr. Browning’s office is responsible for the oversight of building construction. He stated that when he was placed in this position, approximately three years ago, it did take close to two months to review plans; however, they are presently able to review them in approximately seven days. 






The Fire Marshall’s Office has created a “partnership” whereby if the Fire Chief of a department wants to take on the responsibilities of Fire Prevention, he can request to be commissioned, through the Fire Marshall’s Office, to do the annual inspections of the buildings in his territory. Additionally, the department can request to do the final occupancy inspections, on the Fire Marshall’s behalf. 






Richard Reardon- Mr. Reardon stated that Chief Hess’ budget is second to none as far as being scrutinized. He went on to state that he notices a gap in communication of necessary information. He further stated that the Board doesn’t have a complete outlook on the PIAL information; therefore making it a hard decision on whether to reorganize. Mr. Reardon compared our size to the Tax Assessor District and stated that they have 2 employees that are qualified to measure, photograph, and calculate the tax base for all of the residences and businesses; and the Fire Prevention Bureau has seven.






Commissioner Davis asked State Fire Marshall Browning if any of his investigators work shift work. Mr. Browning stated that they are called-out.







Deputy Chief McInnis- Deputy Chief McInnis stated that he feels that the discussion is about money. He said that his concerns are safety for the employees and the citizens served. He stated that the Fire Prevention provides intangible services. He went on to state that children enjoy Fire Prevention Month and learn so much from it.






Deputy Teddy Macke- Deputy Chief Macke stated that when he was hired, there was no Fire Prevention. Once the division began, fire calls have gone down as a result of the public education. He further stated that the Inspectors sometimes have a faster arrival time than the engines. He commented on the McGrath report, which indicated to eliminate through attrition; not directly impact everyone at once. He feels that the Inspectors are in invaluable asset.






Inspector Mike Thiel- In an attempt to explain his situation stated that he took a 50% pay cut to join the fire service; as it is something he’s always wanted to do. He has been in the Bureau for 4 years and is passionate because if one cut is made, it will be him. He stated that his brother-in-law was killed in a fire and he and his wife were approached to adopt his kids (two of the kids, ages 9 and 7, are blood relatives, one of the children, age 4, is a half child). In addition to these children, he and his wife have a 2 year old. He stated stat a 25% reduction in pay would be devastating. He requested the Board’s consideration and stated that he is very proud of what he does.






Battalion Chief George Elliott- Battalion Chief Elliott stated that upon arrival of  a structure fire, the Inspectors allow the engine companies to do their job; thus allowing them to leave the scene quicker due to not having to stay behind to investigate. If we were to utilize the State Fire Marshall, we have to leave someone on the scene (chain of custody) until they could arrive.







Joel Domangue- (State Fire Marshall) – Mr. Domangue stated that he, like Inspector Thiel, took a pay cut to go work for the State Fire Marshall for one reason, to make a difference. He further stated that in 2009, 98 people perished, by fire, in Louisiana; with 91 of the 98 perishing due to inoperable smoke detectors. He stated that the correlation to this is that 30 years ago, there was no fire education.
Commissioner Davis made a motion to assign a committee to discuss the issues surrounding the Fire Prevention Bureau. Commissioner Kingston seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.
              Chairman Kline and Commissioner Davis will be on the committee. Commissioner Kingston will serve as an alternate.
Commissioner Davis made a motion to adjourn. Commissioner Kingston seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 7:15 p.m. 
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